
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. G307227
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Claimant represented by CONRAD ODOM, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by JOSEPH PURVIS, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On February 25, 2014, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on October 23, 2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

October 23, 2013.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$204 for temporary total disability and $154 for permanent partial

disability.

4. The respondents controvert this claim in its entirety.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant’s left knee injury is compensable.

2. Whether the claimant is entitled to medical related to his

alleged injury.

3. Whether the claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability from July 15, 2013, to a date to be determined.

4. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“(a) Employee/employer relationship existed on
or about 7/15/13.

(b) On that date, claimant was working through
Staffmark for Team 1 in Bentonville, Arkansas.

(c) On that date, claimant was lifting
material and twisting and putting it up on a
conveyor.  Through that activity he twisted
causing injury to his left knee.  That the
incident caused pain and caused him to stop
working for a few minutes.

(d) That the claimant sought medical treatment
at the Family Medical Walk In Clinic who
referred him to Dr. Rob Tomlinson.

(e) That the claimant has been unable to work
and under restriction for which he has not
been accommodated sine July 15, 2013 and is
entitled to temporary total disability
benefits.
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(f) That the claim has been controverted in
its entirety and claimant is entitled to a
controverted attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“(a) That the Claimant sustained a personal
injury to his left knee at home on or about
July 15, 2013 and that after failing to return
to work as directed by the doc tor on July 17,
2013, elected to allege that his problems were
the result of a compensable injury occurring
on or about July 15, 2013.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-one-year-old male who

was employed by the respondent as a general laborer.  The

respondent engages in business activities as a temporary agency.

The claimant was working at a business called Team One through the

respondent at the time of he alleges to have sustained a

compensable injury.  The claimant testified that he had been

working at Team One for “about one week or so” when he alleges to

have suffered a specific incident that caused a compensable left

knee injury on September 15, 2013.  Following is the claimant’s

direct examination testimony regarding how his alleged injury

occurred:

“Q. And so tell the Judge just briefly what
happened.

A. Well, we was unloading a trailer.  We'd
take and pick up boxes from the floor and turn
around and put them on the conveyor belt.  And
when I turned, my knee went out.

Q. Your what?

A. My knee had went out.

Q. What knee?

A. My left knee.
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Q. What did it feel like?

A. Like I had sprung it.

Q. And so what happened from there?

A. I stopped for a little bit, tried to get my
knee to quit hurting, you know, maybe 10
minutes.  And then I just figured, you know,
I'll be okay, so I just went ahead and went
back to work.

Q. So how long was it when you had gotten to
work that morning before that happened?

A. Maybe an hour and a half.

Q. And so that happened.  You said you took
about a 10 minute break and then went back to
work?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Did you report it to anybody?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Who did you report it to?

A. There's a lady supervisor.  She saw me as I
was coming out of the trailer.  And Dean had
seen me also when I had come out of the
trailer.

Q. And was there any first aide station there
at Team One, or did you just take a little
break?

A. I took a little break, walked around and
tried to get my knee back so I can go back to
work.

Q. Then you went back to work?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. How much longer did you work until -- did
you make it to the end of your shift?

A. Yes, sir.  Yes, sir.
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Q. Did you feel like you needed medical
attention at the time that it occurred?”

Medical records introduced by the claimant show that on the

following day, July 16, 2013, the claimant reported to the office

of Dr. Daniel Burke.  However, the claimant was seen by physician’s

assistant Henry Bluhm.  That report indicates that the claimant’s

chief complaint was for knee pain.  The report also states as

follows: 

“Twisted knee getting out of truck last night,
did not fall, iced it last night, was warm to
touch last but notes bad now, painful ROM,
painful to bear weight.  HKB Pt reports he
twisted his left knee last night getting out
of his truck.  Pt reports he felt a “pop,” and
felt pain but did not fall.  Presents today
with 6/10 pain, which is worse with moving
knee and weight bearing.  Reports swelling.
Has been elevating knee and applying ice.
Incident was not work related but pt states he
works in a warehouse and is concerned this
injury will affect his work duties.”

The exam portion of this medical record also indicates an abnormal

left knee which includes edema at the medial aspect.  At that time,

the claimant was diagnosed with a knee sprain and referred to an

orthopedist.

On July 17, 2013, the claimant was seen by Dr. Robert

Tomlinson.  The medical report, in part, states, “Kenneth is a 51

y/o male who presents with L knee pain after twisted it getting out

of his truck on 7/15/13.  He was seen at the Family Medical Walk-In

Clinic on 7/16/13.”  At that time, the claimant was assessed with

a tear of the medial cartilage or meniscus of the knee and a

surgical recommendation was made.
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The claimant was again seen on August 7, 2013, by Dr.

Tomlinson.  At that time, the medical report again indicates that

the claimant twisted his knee after getting out of his truck on

July 15, 2013.  The claimant indicated that his left knee is about

“20% better from last visit.”  However, the assessment of tear to

the medial cartilage or meniscus of the knee is again given by Dr.

Tomlinson.  Again, a recommendation of a left knee arthroscopy is

indicated.  As to work status, Dr. Tomlinson indicates that the

claimant may return to work without restrictions.

The claimant was seen by Dr. Tomlinson on September 4, 2013.

At that time, the medical records still indicates that the claimant

twisted his left knee after getting out of his truck on July 15,

2013.  The claimant indicated that his left knee is a 7/10 in

intensity, nearly constant in frequency.  It also indicates that

the claimant is currently not working.  The assessment of tear to

the medial cartilage or meniscus of the knee remains in the medical

report.

On October 2, 2013, the claimant again presented to Dr.

Tomlinson’s office; however, the medical report indicates that the

claimant has now reported a different source for his injury.

Following is a portion of Dr. Tomlinson’s medical record:

“Kenneth is a 51 y/o male who has a hx of L
knee pain x 2 ½ months.  He was last seen 4
wks ago and has been diagnosed with a medial
meniscus tear.  He has been recommended
surgery.  His L knee is a 6/10 intensity
nearly constant in frequency.

Ken says today he originally injured it
unloading an 18 wheeler while working through
StaffMart for Team One on July 15th.  He is
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desirous of getting his knee fixed and has
hired Conrad Odom for help.  At this time he
say StaffMart is not assuming responsibility
for his injury.”

Again, the claimant’s assessment remained the same and in the

treatment portion of the medical record it states, “I would

recommend L knee arthroscopy asap.”

It is obvious that the claimant’s testimony regarding how his

injury occurred is vastly different from all but one of the medical

reports that have been introduced into evidence by the claimant.

At the hearing, the claimant was asked on direct examination about

that difference as follows:

“Q. You didn't call Team One or Staffmark and
ask them to send you to the doctor?

A. No, sir.

Q. Why did you not do that?

A. Because I didn't -- you know, I didn't know
-- I figured I could take care of it myself.

Q. So you went in to see the doctor.  What did
you tell him had happened?

A. That I hurt it getting out of my truck.

Q. Well, why did you tell him that you hurt
your knee getting out of your truck?

A. Well, I didn't want to get nobody in
trouble, especially myself, for not writing a
report or anything up, so...

Q. But that's not what happened?

A. No, sir.

Q. And you didn't tell them that you hurt it
at work?

A. No, sir.
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Q. What did the doctor do for you?

A. He did some X-rays and then made me another
schedule to see a knee doctor.

Q. All right.  Was that Dr. Hart or Dr.
Tomlinson?

A. Dr. Tomlinson.

Q. Dr. Tomlinson, is that right?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. And when did you go in to see Dr.
Tomlinson?

A. The 17th.

Q. And, now, that was the day that you were
scheduled to go to work, is that correct?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Did you call in to tell them you weren't
coming in or what?

A. On the 16th, I went in and gave them my
paperwork.

Q. Who did you give your paperwork to?

A. To Ms. Anna (sic).

Q. That's who is sitting here today?

A. Yes.

Q. What did you give to her?

A. Copies of the report of what the doctor had
gave me.

Q. Okay.  Did he have any recommendation about
going back to work?

A. Yes, sir.  He said I could go back to work
if it was light duty.

Q. But he also gave you the referral to Dr.
Tomlinson?
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A. Yes, sir.

Q. And so you went in to see Dr. Tomlinson, is
that correct?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Now, I am reading from Dr. Tomlinson's
first report of September -- I am sorry --
July the 17th of 2013.  This is Page 4 of the
record.  It also says there, "Kenneth is a
51-year-old male who presents with left knee
pain after twisting it getting out of his
truck."  Did you also tell him that you
twisted your knee getting out of your truck?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. But you are here today telling the Judge
that's not what happened?

          A. Yes, sir.”

Later in testimony the claimant testified as follows:

“Q. And here today I want you to tell the
Judge one more time how it actually happened.

A. Okay.  I was helping unload a truck, a
trailer, and I picked up some boxes off the
floor and I turned around and put it on the
conveyor belt.  When I turned, my knee fell
out.  My left knee fell out.

THE COURT:  Okay.

Q. (BY MR ODOM)   Now, Dean, do you understand
why somebody would have a problem accepting
your case when you told two different doctors
that it happened outside of work on your own?

A. Yes, sir, I do.”

The respondents in this matter called Alma Rodriguez.  Ms.

Rodriguez is employed as a recruiter with the respondent.  Ms.

Rodriguez gave testimony regarding a telephone conversation she had

with the claimant on July 16, 2013.  Following is Ms. Rodriguez’s

testimony:
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“Q. Did Mr. Hart call you on the 16th of July
of last year, '13, and report that he wouldn't
be in to work?

A. That is correct.

Q. Did he tell you why he wasn't coming in to
work?

A. Because he had sustained a self injury at
home.

Q. At home?

A. Uh-huh.

Q. Did he say that he had been hurt at work?

A. He did not.

Q. All right.  So since he alleged that he
injured himself at home, did you have the need
to fill out any workers' comp report?

A. No.”

During cross examination of the claimant he was asked about

making a telephone call to Ms. Rodriguez.  Following is the

claimant’s testimony regarding that conversation:

“...Let me ask you this:  Earlier that day on
the 16th, did you call Ms. Alma and tell her
that you had had an accident at home and
wouldn't be coming in that day?

A. Not that I remember, sir.

Q. You are not saying you didn't do it?  You
are just saying you don't remember?

A. Right.

Q. Could you have called and told her you had
an accident at home and wouldn't be in either
that day or the next day?

A. I could have.  I don't remember.”



11

It is the claimant’s burden to prove that he sustained a

compensable left knee injury on July 15, 2013, as he alleges.

Given the medical records that have been placed into evidence, I do

believe the claimant can prove the existence of objective medical

findings regarding his alleged left knee injury which include edema

of the left knee.  However, the claimant must also prove a causal

connection between the specific injury he alleges to have caused

his compensable injury and those objective medical findings.  It is

clear in this case that the claimant has been untruthful.  He was

either being untruthful with the Commission at the hearing when he

testified that he hurt his left knee in the back of a trailer or he

was untruthful with medical providers over the course of many

weeks.  As such, I give the claimant’s testimony very little

credibility.  The claimant also appeared to be evasive in

questioning regarding whether he had spoken with Ms. Rodriguez on

the 16th.  Ms. Rodriguez’s testimony appeared to be credible and her

testimony is in line with what the claimant himself told two

different medical providers on multiple occasions.  I simply do not

believe the claimant injured himself while working for the

respondent, instead I believe the claimant was injured as he was

exiting his own vehicle as he himself told Dr. Tomlinson on many

occasions.  As such, the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a compensable left

knee injury on July 15, 2013.
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From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on October 23, 2013, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed October 23, 2013, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he suffered an admittedly compensable injury to the

left knee on July 15, 2013.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to any benefits in this matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


